PTA Board meeting 30th May, 2004

Outgoing Board members present: Mr McCann, Mr Mohanty

(Mr Lohmann was unable to attend because of parental responsibilities)

Incoming members present: Mr Spohr, Mrs Sahara-Lucey, Mr Julian, Ms Clark, Mrs Akanuma, Ms Stewart

Mr McCann opened the meeting at 2:30.

1.  Status of Sister Mary Ann

Ms Clark raised a question regarding the status of Sr Mary Ann at Board meetings, and Mr McCann and Mrs Sahara-Lucey clarified that she is not a voting member of the Board, although she is sometimes asked to join meetings where her opinion is helpful to the proceedings.

2.  PTA Accounts

Mr Mohanty presented a statement of the PTA accounts. In addition to an accounts summary, he showed two bank books for the General PTA fund and the Rainy Day fund, and explained that Mrs Gerrard still has a third book which contains Bazaar money. Currently, the books are in the name of Mr Gerrard. There is no hanko ever used in these bank books as transactions have always been effected through an ATM. 

Mr Mohanty and Mr McCann expressed concern that the PTA funds are excessively large to be in the control of one person. Mr Julian will look into alternative ways of keeping funds, including a method of external auditing of this process.

The accounts were signed by Mr Mohanty and Mr Julian and will be distributed to the PTA as soon as possible.

3.  Formal hand-over
Mr McCann formally announced the hand over of responsibilities to the new Board. Ms Clark took photos of the old and new Board members for publication in the Yearbook, and perhaps for display near the school office.

The meeting ended at 3:00.

Minutes recorded by Alison Stewart

Meeting of Fact Finding Committee and members of PTA Board, May 30th, 2004

Attending: Mr Spohr, Mr McCann, Mr Julian, Mr Mohanty, Mr Graham, Mr Hughes, Mr Hamilton, Mr Hancock, Mr Banov, Mr Sahara-Lucey, Mrs Patankar, Mrs Sahara-Lucey, Ms Stewart, Ms Clark, Mrs Akanuma, Mr Sanchez, Sister Izumi, Mrs. Ishida
Mr Spohr opened the meeting at 3:10. It was noted that half of the original members of the FFC were not present.

1. Report on Salesians' interest in Santa Maria
Mr McCann reported that the Salesians have established a committee to consider taking over Santa Maria, including possibly its expansion into a middle school. This committee is due to report to the senior Salesians next week, and the issue will probably be discussed further at a conference scheduled to occur in the third week of June.

Mr Hamilton asked what changes could be envisaged if the Salesians do take over the school. Mr McCann replied that this is not known at present. He predicted that profitability would not be a high priority, and thus thought it unlikely that fees would be raised. However, the Salesians' intentions regarding Santa Maria cannot be ascertained until they have decided amongst themselves that they do have an interest. Mr Spohr commented that from his meeting he had the impression that the younger priests in particular were excited by the prospect of taking over SMS. He and Mr McCann mentioned that the Salesians have an educational mission, and that their high schools in Yokohama and Kodaira have a good reputation.

Mr Hancock asked how the Santa Maria sisters feel about the possibility of a Salesian take-over. Mr McCann noted that SMS has a longstanding and good relationship with the Salesians, with some of the fathers taking an active role in the school's religious activities. He added that for any organisation, such as the Salesians, looking to take over SMS, it will be preferable to keep the school operational, and that if it closes, it will be hard to start it up again.

Ms Clark noted that the Salesians are moving their Polytechnic to Machida and wondered how this will affect SMS.  Mr McCann replied that the Salesians are keeping their current church, and community college. Although they are selling most of the old school, they are keeping the newest buildings and have apparently not decided what to do with them yet. The potential exists for elementary and middle schools. Mr Sanchez commented that the Salesians would likely come to Santa Maria for advice on legal matters such as land transfer, although, as Mr McCann pointed out, they have good lawyers of their own.

Mr Hamilton wondered whether the parents who have been meeting with the Salesians had the blessing of the Sisters. Mr McCann explained that he knew the Reikaihai intended to close SMS from seven years ago through his own position working at the Salesians. For some time it has been quite clear that unless the head of the Salesians approaches the Sister Provincial with a fully worked out plan, they will not change their position. Mr Lucey commented that the meetings with the Salesians have been very positive, and that this should be regarded as auguring well for the future.

Ms Clark asked about the priests who would be involved in this venture and wondered what would happen when they became too old to work. Mr McCann responded that the Salesians have a number of younger priests, and as an educational order, have a steady influx of new priests graduating from universities in English-speaking countries.

Mrs Sahara-Lucey asked that all credit be given to Mr McCann for his considerable level of efforts made in facilitating the approach to, and meetings with, the Salesians and for the significant progress made to the present point.
2.  Mr Barbiero's initiative

Mr Spohr opened this issue by stating that at present the Salesians are undecided either way on involvement with SMS. They are already considering the matter through the approach of a small group of parents. Any other pressure or approach may have the unintended effect of upsetting the decision-making process resulting in their withdrawal. Regarding Mr Barbiero's request for support from the PTA, Mr Spohr had received information from Sr Mary Ann to the effect that 95 responses had been collected from children's folders, of which only one disapproved, with two undecided. It is not know how many responses he received by email or fax. He thus has a high level of support from parents (although it is unknown whether this support constitutes two-thirds of the PTA). Mr Spohr continued that Mr Barbiero has agreed to abide by the decision of the PTA Board. Mr Spohr would like Mr Barbiero to keep working with the FFC and thinks that his effort should be acknowledged.

Mr McCann commented that it was unfortunate that Mr Barbiero had bypassed the PTA Board, by sending out a letter signed by Sr Mary Ann directly. He added that it was unlikely that intervention from a higher level in the Church would be possible, let alone effective.

Ms Clark added that she felt personally aggrieved that she had felt unable to contact senior figures in the Catholic Church to voice her opinion about the need to save the school because of the Salesian contact, and that  six months has passed since the announcement that Santa Maria would close and she feels some parents are frustrated by the lack of action, and may want to make personal initiatives such as writing letters. Mr Barbiero was going ahead and doing what she and other parents wanted to do themselves. Mr McCann responded that personal letters to such figures should not pose any problem. However, Mr Barbiero intends to represent himself to Cardinal Scola as an envoy of the PTA. If this becomes known to the Salesians it would appear as an attempt by the PTA to apply pressure from the top. Although the Salesians do not have to bow to pressure, they may be unhappy about such tactics.

Mr Spohr reminded the meeting that the issue is of some urgency as Mr Barbiero is due to meet the Cardinal at a party in the Italian Embassy on June 2

. He has promised that he will inform him of the PTA's stance by Monday morning.

Mrs Sahara-Lucey stated that any decisions or negotiations will be made by the heads of the Salesians and Reihaikai respectively, and the PTA should not attempt to involve third parties. Sister Izumi commented that the heads of these orders do have the authority to make decisions of this nature autonomously, but suggested contacting the Bishop of Tokyo in any case. Ms Clark added that the Bishop has so far not received any communication from any SMS parents.  Ms. Clark said that the Archbishop had not received any message from the parents' Fact Finding committee.
Mr McCann repeated that the key point now is that the Salesians are in the middle of their decision-making process and that an answer can be expected in June. He added that initially the Salesians' Father SuperiorProvincial had not been interested in the idea of taking over Santa Maria, and it is only in recent months that a change of attitude has been discernible.
Mr Lucey added that in the course of the meeting with Father Provincial alone, and when personally faced with the explanations and appeals of the three parents present, there had been a marked change in his stance.  By the end of that meeting, the improvement was such that he agreed to appoint a kento-kai from among his Salesian priests.
Mrs Ishida explained her rationale for supporting Mr Barbiero's initiative, stressing that it was the fact that it was sent in a letter signed by Sister MA and therefore presumably with her backing. Mrs Patankar gave a similar report. She explained how the pre-school teacher had asked the mothers collecting their children after school to sign and return the forms immediately, and because none of the mothers knew Mr Barbiero or the situation regarding the Salesians, they complied without question. 

Mr McCann and Mr Sanchez commented that Mr Barbiero's initiative reflects a misjudgment in terms of timing and approach. Mr McCann added that he had personally asked Mr Barbiero to delay his approach to Cardinal Scola, but thought that Mr Barbiero wanted to take the initiative irrespective of his reasoning.

Mr Graham mentioned that the news of SMS closing was already current in Catholic circles, citing the example of a visiting Brazilian priest who knew although he had only just arrived in the country. He commented that the Salesian process seems very slow and that to date there has not been any communication between the two orders on this matter. Mrs Sahara-Lucey replied that in their meetings with the Salesians they had made it very clear that the matter is urgent and a decision required before the next school year.

Decision: Mr Spohr declared that he would  advise Mr Barbiero that if he  has a meeting with the Papal Nuncio, he should do so on an independent basis and not as an official representative of the PTA, and ask for his opinion but not his intervention at this time. He also will request that Mr. Barbiero report the results of his meeting with Papal Nuncio to Mr. Spohr, so that the PTA Board and the FFC can coordinate all efforts.
Mr Graham commented that it was strange that such important decisions were being made by the religious orders themselves, outside the view of the people most directly involved, i.e the PTA. Mr McCann replied that the PTA does not run the school, and that decisions are entirely the prerogative of the religious orders.

Decision: Mr Hughes concluded that the FFC needs to send a letter to the PTA recognising Mr Barbiero's initiative but informing them of the need for delicacy at a time when other initiative are underway.

3. Election of new chairman of FFC

Ms Clark nominated Mr Graham as new chairman of the concerned parents' Fact Finding Committee. Mr Graham was elected by a unanimous vote of all those present.

Ms Clark raised the issue of soliciting the advice of Ms Thomas, headmistress of St Maur International School, as this is a school that has succeeded in converting from a religious to a gakuhojo gakkohojin status. Mr Graham and Mrs Sahara-Lucey supported this idea. It was suggested that early September would be a good time to develop this contact, since by then the Salesians should have clarified their position.

4. Action plans and new PTA homepage

Mr Spohr stated that it is important to develop non-combattive relationships with Sister Maeda and others, and proposed an unofficial meeting of self-introduction. He also stated that it is time to formulate concrete plans regarding the future of the school. Mr Hughes commented that before plans can be drawn up, what is needed is a statement of description of the school, detailing its facilities, curricula etc. Mr Spohr responded that much of this information was already included in a new PTA homepage to which he had provided a link in his email message prior to the meeting. He questioned whether permission was required to put up the homepage. Mr Hughes replied that Mr Banov had experienced problems in the past and had been prevented from putting up information such as the school address or photos of children.

Some additional discussion followed regarding the Salesians. Mr Spohr concluded by saying that although the Salesians appear highly interested, the PTA is not in any position to discuss further details at this time.

5. Other matters

Ms Clark raised the issue of raising PTA dues, bearing in mind the possible need to fund additional staff and support over the coming year(s). This issue is to be held over to a future meeting.

There was some general discussion regarding changing the name of the FCC. As a decision could not be reached, it was decided that the members of that committee will give it some thought over coming days.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:20.

Minutes recorded by Alison Stewart

�I was mistaken, it was not Tuesday, but June 2


�





